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From the Desk of Amanda De Jong, State Executive 
Director 

Was Your Operation Impacted by the Coronavirus Pandemic? Apply for the 
Coronavirus Food Assistance Program Today. 

Farmers and ranchers feed our state, our nation, and in fact, our world. You work long hours 
to provide essential resources for us all, and in these challenging times, I want you to know 
that USDA is here to support you and your operation through our Coronavirus Food 
Assistance Program, or CFAP. Whether you farm one acre or many more, grow food for local 
markets or big supply chains, CFAP can help. We’re accepting applications through August 
28 and encouraging producers to apply now. 

In Iowa, we have already approved 43,084 applications and disbursed over $678,750,000 as 
of July 27, 2020. I know many of you have applied for CFAP already, but the numbers 
indicate that some who are eligible have not. If you’re still unsure about CFAP and your 
operation, I encourage you to take five minutes today to visit farmers.gov/cfap or call 877-
508-8364 to learn about eligibility and options to apply. Whether you’ve worked with FSA for 
years or this will be a first, we’re here to help you every step of the way. 

CFAP provides direct relief to producers who faced price declines and additional marketing 
costs due to COVID-19. A range of commodities are eligible for CFAP, including cattle, milk, 
corn, hogs, and soybeans among a few. You can access the full list of eligible non-specialty, 
specialty, livestock, dairy, and wool commodities by visiting farmers.gov/cfap. 

We know you’re busy, so we’ve outlined options to apply at the top of farmers.gov/cfap. We 
offer a CFAP Application Portal where those of you with eAuthentication accounts can submit 
your application online. Don’t have an eAuthentication account? You can enroll at 
farmers.gov/sign-in. We also offer a manual application option, and a CFAP Application 

https://content.govdelivery.com/accounts/USFSA/bulletins/297d9fe
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Generator and Payment Calculator that allows you to input information specific to your 
operation to determine estimated payments and populate the application form. 

You can apply now for the commodities that are currently eligible, and if any other 
commodities you produce are added to the program, we will happily amend your application. 

If you have questions, please let us know. You can call our CFAP Call Center for one-on-one 
support with the CFAP application process. Call 877-508-8364 to speak directly with a USDA 
employee ready to offer personalized assistance. And, as always, the FSA office at your local 
USDA Service Center is also there to help you prepare your application. 

Farmers and ranchers continue to be the backbone of our nation. I know Iowa’s agricultural 
producers are facing unprecedented challenges with the coronavirus pandemic, and I want to 
make sure we at USDA are doing all we can to provide critical support. We thank our farmers 
and ranchers, and we encourage you to apply for CFAP today. 

 
USDA Authorizes Emergency Haying and Grazing of CRP 
Acres for 24 Iowa Counties 
The USDA Farm Service Agency (FSA) has authorized emergency haying and grazing use 
of Conservation Reserve Program (CRP) acres for the following Iowa counties: Adair, 
Audubon, Boone, Calhoun, Carroll, Cass, Cherokee, Crawford, Dallas, Greene, Guthrie, Ida, 
Madison, O'Brien, Plymouth, Pocahontas, Polk, Pottawattamie, Sac, Shelby, Sioux, Story, 
Webster, and Woodbury. 
 
The emergency haying authorization became effective August 2, 2020, and ends August 31, 
2020. Hay may not be stored on CRP acreage and must be removed no later than sunset 
September 10, 2020. The emergency grazing authorization became effective August 2, 2020, 
and ends September 30, 2020. All livestock must be removed by October 1, 2020. 

Eligible producers who are interested in emergency haying or grazing of CRP must request 
approval before haying or grazing eligible acreage. It is also important for producers to obtain 
a modified conservation plan from the Natural Resources Conservation Service (NRCS) that 
includes haying and grazing requirements. 

The eligible CRP acreage is limited to acres located within the approved county. Eligible 
producers who are interested in haying or grazing CRP under the emergency authorization 
and current CRP participants who choose to provide land for haying or grazing to an eligible 
livestock producer, must first request approval to hay or graze eligible acreage and obtain a 
modified conservation plan from the Natural Resources Conservation Service (NRCS) to 
include haying or grazing requirements. 

Since counties in Iowa are authorized for emergency haying and grazing, producers are 
reminded that the same CRP acreage cannot be both hayed and/or grazed at the same time. 

For more information and to request approval for emergency haying and grazing of CRP 
acres contact your local County FSA office. 

 

 
One-Time PLC Yield Updates - Deadline September 30 
Farm owners have a one-time opportunity to update PLC yields of covered commodities on the farm, regardless of 
Agriculture Risk Coverage (ARC) and Price Loss Coverage (PLC)program election. The deadline to request a PLC yield 
update is September 30, 2020. 

The updated yield will be equal to 90 percent of the average yield per planted acre in crop years 2013-2017 (excluding any 
year where the applicable covered commodity was not planted), subject to the ratio obtained by dividing the 2008-2012 
average national yield by the 2013-2017 average national yield for the covered commodity. If the reported yield in any year is 



less than 75 percent of the 2013-2017 average county yield, then the yield will be substituted with 75 percent of the county 
average yield. 

The chart below provides the ratio obtained by dividing the 2008-2012 average national yield by the 2013-2017 average 
national yield for each covered commodity. 

It is the owner’s choice whether to update or keep existing PLC yields. If a yield update is not made, then no action is 
required to maintain the existing PLC yield. An existing or updated PLC yield will be maintained and effective for crop years 
2020 through 2023 (life of the 2018 Farm Bill). 

PLC yields may be updated on a covered commodity-by-covered commodity basis using FSA form CCC-867. 

For more information, reference resources and decision tools, visit farmers.gov/arc-plc. Contact your local Farm Service 
Agency Office for assistance – farmers.gov/service-center-locator. 

 

 
Loan Servicing 
There are options for Farm Service Agency loan customers during financial stress. If you are a borrower who is unable to 
make payments on a loan, contact your local FSA Farm Loan Manager to learn about the options available to you. 

 
Women, Land & Soil Health Event 
We hope you'll join Women, Land & Legacy and Women Caring for the Land on August 4th from 1-3 p.m. CT for a fun and 
informative virtual soil health 101 session, "Women, Land & Soil Health". We'll network, learn about soil basics, showcase soil 
health demonstrations that you can do at home, and share how to get assistance with installing conservation practices on the 
land. Each participant will receive a soil health info. package mailed to them after the event, which will include nitrate test 
strips. 
 
Women, Land & Soil Health, August 4th, 1:00-3:00 p.m. This event is free and on-line. Though some of the information will be 



Iowa specific, women from any location are welcome to attend. For more information and questions contact Wren Almitra, 
wren@wfan.org, 215-384-3094. 

 
USDA Investigates Packages of Unsolicited Seeds from China 
USDA is aware that people across the country have received suspicious, unsolicited packages of seed that appear to be 
coming from China. USDA’s Animal and Plant Health Inspection Service (APHIS) is working closely with the Department of 
Homeland Security’s Customs and Border Protection, other federal agencies, and State departments of agriculture to 
investigate the situation. 

USDA urges Iowa residents who receive an unsolicited package of seeds to report it to the Iowa Department of Agriculture & 
Land Stewardships (IDALS) using their online portal: https://iowaagriculture.gov/report.  After reporting, IDALS will send a 
postage-paid envelope to submit the seeds and packaging to the USDA for analysis. Do not plant seeds from unknown 
origins. 

At this time, we don’t have any evidence indicating this is something other than a “brushing scam” where people receive 
unsolicited items from a seller who then posts false customer reviews to boost sales. USDA is currently collecting seed 
packages from recipients and will test their contents and determine if they contain anything that could be of concern to U.S. 
agriculture or the environment. 

USDA is committed to preventing the unlawful entry of prohibited seeds and protecting U.S. agriculture from invasive pests 
and noxious weeds. Visit the APHIS’ website to learn more about USDA’s efforts to stop agricultural smuggling and promote 
trade compliance. 

 
Reminder to FSA Direct and Guaranteed Borrowers with Real Estate Security 
Farm Service Agency would like to remind farm loan borrowers who have pledged real estate as security for their loans, of 
key items for maintaining loan collateral. It is required that borrowers must obtain prior consent, or approval, by either FSA, 
for direct loans, or by a guaranteed lender, for any transaction affecting real estate security. Examples of these transactions 
include, but are not limited to: 

• Leases of any kind; 
• Easements of any kind; 
• Subordinations; 
• Partial releases, and 
• Sales 

Failure to meet or follow the requirements set forth in the loan agreement, promissory note, and other security instruments 
could lead to nonmonetary default which could jeopardize your current and future loans. 

It is critical that borrowers keep an open line of communication with their FSA loan staff or guaranteed lender when it comes 
to changes in their operation. For more information on borrower responsibilities, read Your FSA Farm Loan Compass.  

 
USDA is an equal opportunity provider, employer and lender. To file a complaint of discrimination, write: USDA, Office of the 
Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights, Office of Adjudication, 1400 Independence Ave., SW, Washington, DC 20250-9410 or 
call (866) 632-9992 (Toll-free Customer Service), (800) 877-8339 (Local or Federal relay), (866) 377-8642 (Relay voice 
users). 

 

 

 

 

Questions?  
Contact Us  

STAY CONNECTED: 
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